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The physical area to.which this discussion is addressed
is an approximately 2% mile by hi mile strip of land
bounded by Jefferson Avenue on the north, the Detroit
River on the south, MacArthur Bridge (to Belle Isle) on
the east, and the new Renaissance Center complex, which
is at the periphery of the Detroit Central Business
District, on the west.

This strip of land is Detroit's oldest industrial area,
sometimes called the Potomac Industrial District, but more
often referred to, as it is hereafter in this report, as
the East Riverfront. Having been first developed shortly
after the civil War, it still contains many of the origi
nal industrial buildings. Gradually over the years new
facilities were added, primarily industrial, including
cement plants, port facilities, major pharmaceutical and
rubber tire plants and miscellaneous small manufacturing
and warehousing facilities. At the present time -
although increasing land values, need for more space,
access problems and other factors have caused a few firms
to leave - most of these industrial activities remain and
are, at least presently, economically viable.

Undoubtedly, the single most significant event of the
past few years affecting this area was the building of
the Renaissance Center. This massive project, consisting
of a 70-story hotel surrounded by four 39-story office
towers and an enclosed shopping mall with some 300,000
square feet of shops, restaurants and lounges, has been
said to be, at a total cost in the range of $370,000,000,
the most expensive private development project of its
kind ever undertaken. Although there have been some
important concrete results of the building of Renaissance
Center (or "Ren Cen" as its name has inevitably become),
the more significant impact has been its effect on policy
attitudes.
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At the time Ren Cen was proposed, about 7 years ago, there
was a desperate need for any kind of economic development
activity in the City. Our population had dropped by some
150,000 since the 1960 census, business was leaving,
commercial areas were dying, unemployment was off the
charts - in short, the City was struggling for survival,
and Ren Cen was viewed as nothing less than a miracle.

So, Ren Cen was built, and with a minimum of bureaucratic
delay. (Given the climate, it is nqt hard to see how
planners and City officials were disposed to accept the
Ren Cen proposal on the loosest of terms. One does not
"look a gift horse in the mouth", and although some
planners recognized certain urban design violations that
would be perpetrated by the development of the Ren Cen
plan, no one was prepared to be picky about "details" and
perhaps kill a project that could single-handedly turn the
City around.) The economic impact of Renaissance Center
has, in fact, been tremendous. Convention bookings are
soaring, land values have doubled around the project, and
other developments in downtown Detroit that could be
considered spin-offs from Ren Cen have given rise to a new
optimism that was inconceivable just a few years ago.

And with the new prosperity has begun to come a new concern
for quality and amenities. As recently as 2 years ago,
the overwhelming objective among City officials was
economic revitalization, and the approach was a rather
straightforward one of promoting business and industrial
expansion. Now, the economy is still a major concern, but
because we are somewhat less desperate for basic survival
we are starting to look for more creative ways of

stimulating the economy. It has begun to occur to us that
not only are commercial and industrial activities needed,
but good quality housing in fine neighborhoods, good
schools, good parks and recreation facilities - i.e. the
total urban environment - is important to attract the
sound residential base that is so critical to the overall

health of the community.

It is this new concern for not just business expansion but
for creating the best possible overall urban environment
that has elevated the development of the East Riverfront
to a higher priority than it has ever enjoyed before.
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The Issue

The cause for concern about the East Riverfront area has

come about as a result of the new policy attitude. Now
that we can afford to think beyond the question of
immediate survival, it has become painfully obvious that
the East Riverfront is a woefully under-utilized, or
perhaps more accurately mis-utilized, urban resource. The
Detroit River is by far the most important natural physical
feature in the City, and as such it is essential to the
overall objective of maximizing the City's environmental
potential that it be developed to its best advantage.

Currently its uses are largely industrial. The industries
are basically healthy and therefore an asset to the City.
So we don't want to lose them. But the vast majority of
them are not water-related, i.e. they don't need to be on
the riverfront - they are there by historical accident.
And their being there severely limits accessibility to the
river's edge (a few hardy souls do manage to find a place
to fish between the factories), and other types of
development are viewed largely as incompatible with
industrial uses. Nevertheless, the industries are there,

and it will take considerable and deliberate effort to

cause the land-use situation to become otherwise.

All indications from the point of view of correct land-use
planning, however, are that the East Riverfront should be
developed primarily in housing and recreational uses
relating to the Central Business District, with generous
easily accessible open spaces at the river's edge.

As is the case with many older cities, the waterfront is
at once its primary natural asset and its most difficult
land-use problem. And it is a problem that must be
resolved in the very near future since, as a result of
Detroit's new prosperity and the existence of several
recently formulated industrial development incentive
programs, there is increasing development and expansion

activity currently underway in this area.

The Options

In the face of this pressing issue, 3 basic possible
policy directions emerge.
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First, and certainly easiest, would be the laissez faire
or non-policy approach. This would amount to maintaining
services and passively encouraging continued industrial
use. This would be politically safest in the short run,
maintaining the status quo and probably resulting in some
near-term expansion of these economic functions. In the
long run, however, two possibilities seem likely. First,
without public intervention, the area could remain
industrial by virtue of the gravition of the industrial
mass already there. This would not be all bad, of course,
since industry and industrial growth are important to the
City. The unfortunate aspect of this outcome is that
this particular area is so located that it is perhaps the
prime site for badly needed residential development
related to the downtown area as well as recreational

access to the river's edge. A perpetuation of industry
here would be a key opportunity for urban revitalization
forever lost.

The second possible outcome of the do-nothing approach
could be a long period of decline and deterioration as a
result of obsolescence of existing industrial facilities,
a lack of cheap, assembled land for modern plant
construction, and a general slow-down in the manufacturing
sector. Conversions to other uses would be made difficult
by the fact that any private redevelopment efforts would
be severely hampered by land assemblage and land-use
compatibility problems. A spontaneous change from
industrial to other uses would be a slow and difficult
process without government intervention.

A second basic approach would be to embark upon a rather
monstrous renewal program. Industries could be relocated
en-masse and replaced with parks and housing. But unless
some enormously well-funded new program became available,
the cost would be prohibitive, and some important
industries may be lost in the process. Also, the risks
would be considerable since the market for new housing in
this area has not been fully determined or appreciated.

The third and preferred approach would be one of long-
term commitment to planned incremental change. The
remainder of this paper deals with the various elements
of the planned incremental change approach as proposed
for Detroit's East Riverfront area.
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The Plan

As explained above, neither the do-nothing approach nor a
wholesale clearance-redevelopment project are acceptable
policy stances for this critical area. It is of vital
importance that the full potential of the East Riverfront
be realized. That potential lies largely in housing and
recreational uses.

The need for recreation and the natural assets of a

waterfront location are obvious. Two major factors that
are almost universal in waterfront planning efforts are
open space on the water near highly populated areas and
access to the water. This planning proposal fully
considers these needs and provides for them.

The need for housing is perhaps not so apparent since it
applies particularly to Detroit. There is a serious
deficiency of quality housing in and near downtown, and
this deficiency is increasingly viewed as a critical
impediment to further revitalization of the Central Area.
Just recently, a potential developer of a major new
downtown commercial center cited the need for a solid

residential base before he can proceed with any such
project. Others have voiced similar positions. What
Detroit does not have to any significant degree is middle
and upper income housing designed for that growing sector
of the metropolitan population that want an urban
environment and lifestyle. One thing Detroit could offer
that its affluent suburbs cannot is just such a
residential environment, close to downtown, close to the
water, and close to various transportation choices. The
time is right for Detroit to emphasize its potential as a
place to live. Crime is down, the economy is up, the
schools are improving with major new innovative programs,
and new development is making the City, especially
downtown, an exciting place to be. And the attraction of
the suburbs is losing some of its sheen: housing is
impossibly expensive, the schools and other services aren't
always what they've been cracked up to be, and the
automobile lifestyle - with most families needing two or
three of these financial sponges we call cars with their
accompanying insurance policies, gasoline bills and repair
ripoffs - is starting to make less and less sense to many
suburbanites.

Thus, it is a good bet that high-quality housing - where
people could live in a beautiful riverfront setting within
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a short transit hop or even walking distance of sailing,
swimming, boating, parks, hundreds of shops, and the office
building where they spend 5 days a week - is where Detroit
should make a major investment. The housing situation is
often a primary consideration in the decision of where to
locate a firm, so an emphasis on quality urban housing
could have big payoffs not only for its own sake but in
the area of economic growth as well.

Planned incremental change is the proposed approach for
transforming the East Riverfront from an industrial to a
housing and recreational area. One of the key elements
in this approach is the probable necessity for some
heretofore rather unorthodox mixes of land use.

Not too many years ago, the conventional wisdom of those
involved in urban development - planners, architects,
builders - was that separation of land uses was essential
to sound residential communities. We looked at unplanned,
unzoned areas in older cities and concluded that these

"mixed-use" areas were disorganized and unstructured and
therefore unsuitable somehow for the organized, structured
creature that we perceived ourselves as being. The very
term "mixed-use" described a dragon that had to be slain
by the knights of modern planning.

And so they set out with their master plans, zoning
ordinances, and subdivision regulations in their quest to
develop clean, sparkling, uncluttered communities of
rigidly separated areas of activity, and they succeeded
magnificently. The vast sprawl of suburban growth that
developed over the past 30 years or so has almost without
exception, until very recently, conformed to this model.

It has only been during the past decade or so that a
ground-swell of resistance has begun in reaction to the
sterile, uninteresting environments created by these
planners of human order. And we now see a significant
trend, especially among younger people, of seeking out
environments where commercial, residential, and public
uses are mixed together in an environment that provides
interest and stimulation, not to mention convenience, for
the resident. Today's "conventional wisdom", at least
for redevelopment of older urban areas, is in fact to
provide a fairly heterogeneous mix of residential,
commercial, office, public and recreational uses in a
single integrated project.
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But a key taboo which remains from the "sterile community"
movement is the prohibition against mixing residential and
industrial uses. And there is in fact good reason
generally to observe this convention. Industries can be
noisy, dirty, and unsightly and can produce smoke, odors,
and heavy truck traffic. Industries having these
characteristics are called "abrasive" and usually fall
within the category of "heavy" industry. But not all
industries are abrasive or heavy and those that are not can
exist among residential structures and not be objectionable
In fact, they can even provide a certain interest and
complexity to the environment much like that provided by
commercial and other uses. In the area in question in
Detroit, many of the industrial buildings have a certain
attraction and charm in their own right, and often have
historic significance as well. In addition, many of the
industrial activities are interesting and could add
positive stimulation as part of a living-learning
environment for children and adults.

This principle, that residential uses can be successfully
integrated into certain types of industrial development,
is one of the key elements of the land-use planning concept
presented herein.

In the planned incremental change approach for the East
Riverfront area, land and buildings are changed on an
opportunity basis from less desirable to more desirable
uses according to a plan which allows for maintaining
healthy industries while acquiring and clearing or
converting obsolete ones.

Planned incremental change involves a gradual transition
of use of both land and buildings, since many of the
buildings are valuable historic artifacts, adaptive re-use
will play a major role. In fact, many of the older
industrial buildings are particularly obsolete for modern
industrial processes and are at the same time particularly
well-suited to conversion to residential use. Thus, even
in the most remote possible future, representing a total
changeover of use from industrial to recreation and
housing, many existing buildings will remain.

In the paragraphs below, various other"considerations in
the proposed planning/development process for the East
Riverfront are discussed.
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Relocation. Since the basic action involves incrementally
replacing industry with other uses, it is important that
areas elsewhere in the city be identified where viable
industries can relocate. This should be a separate ongoing
program, not only for the benefit of the East Riverfront
but for other redevelopment areas and for general
opportunity purposes. Land should be acquired on an "as
available" basis, assembled into parcels large enough for
modern industrial use, provided with needed improvements
and held as interim open space (perhaps with temporary
uses such as industrial storage) in a condition of
"instant readiness" for those occasions when an

industrialist approaches the City with an immediate need
for industrial land. More than once this has happened and
the developers have gone elsewhere because the City
couldn't deliver or identify a suitable site.

Inventory/Analysis. Since a primary element of the
incremental change process involves adaptive re-use of
structures and a finely tuned mix of residential and
industrial uses, it is crucial that a thorough and
detailed inventory and analysis be undertaken to determine
which particular structures are suitable for adaptive re
use and which parcels would be suitable for new
residential construction. In the case of the former, the
building should be one that is vacant or occupied by an
industry that can be feasibly relocated within the City.
Also, of course, it should be a building that is suitable
for conversion to residential use. In each case, the
building or property in question should be located in a
spot where environmental standards can be met. Thus, the
inventory/analysis phase must be carried out in a very
thorough manner.

Land Banking. Inherent in the process of "planned"
incremental change is the fact that the "plan" can never
be a static thing but must remain adaptable and flexible
enough to accommodate a number of different end states,
depending upon the result of the many combinations and
permutations of individual private decision. Thus, the
exact configuration of the ultimate land-use patterns are
in a constant state of adjustment depending upon the
constantly changing circumstances. The planner often
cannot know the exact use to which a piece of land will
ultimately be put. So when such a property does become
available, it should be land-banked, that is acquired and
held as interim open space. Depending on their particular
location, these parcels could be put to needed temporary
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uses as industrial storage or parking, planted with
buffering foilage or landscaped for recreational use. In
any case, it would be clearly understood that the uses are
temporary and could change to a different, permanent use
once the proper final development plan for the area becomes
clear.

Performance Standards. The key to land-use compatibility
is not "use" per se but the effects of that use on the
surrounding environment. Some industrial uses are
consistently "bad neighbors" and others are not. But it
is the particular design and operation of a given
industrial firm and its physical plant that determines
whether that use is abrasive or not, rather than its
general land use classification. Thus, certain uses
classified "heavy industrial" may in fact have better
environmental performance characteristics than certain
other uses classified light industrial, commercial, or
even institutional. Performance characteristics should be

carefully determined in the inventory/analysis phase and
unacceptable locations for residential uses plotted in
relation to these. In addition, means should be explored
to reduce abrasiveness, i.e. improve performance
characteristics where necessary. Reasonable standards
should be set for environmental performance and acceptable
ways of meeting these standards worked out. Particular
environmental performance characteristics include noise,
smoke, dust, odors, truck traffic, and just plain ugliness
(visual pollution). In most cases, most of these

characteristics can be improved upon. Insulation, filters,
screening, traffic planning, and perhaps internal changes
in processes can all help. In actuality, there are only a
very few facilities in the East Riverfront area whose

environmental performance characteristics are not either
acceptable or correctable, such that they would be
compatible with residential uses. These facilities could

be "planned around" and/or eventually relocated. But they
need not seriously obstruct the proposed planned
incremental change process.

Physical Framework. Although detailed land use configu
rations must evolve over a period of years and reflect a
complex mix of private and public decisions, a general
framework by which these decisions are constrained should
be provided. The major elements of this framework would
include a trafficways plan identifying thoroughfares and
collector streets and designating truck routes, an
integrated and continuous system of permanent open space
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providing both visual and physical access to the water's
edge at convenient intervals as well as a natural barrier
between land use districts, a rapid transit system, and
certain designated major permanent facilities.

Many of these framework elements are now identified, but
the complete system has not yet been finalized. There will,
in fact, be some aspects even of the framework plan that
must be assigned more than one possible future.

Design. Although good urban design is a matter of
sensitivity to virtually every impact of every decision in
the entire planning process, there are a few general
guidelines that can be set forth as a "checklist". First,
accessibility is of crucial importance. The river's edge
should be generously accessible by foot and bicycle.
(Automobile accessibility is important also but must be
carefully controlled.) Second, a rich visual environment
is important. The East Riverfront is a wealth of varying
visual experiences. These should be emphasized so that
the observer moving through the environment experiences a
wide range of visual stimuli. The industries, the parks,
the little restaurants and cafes that appear here and
there, the variety of housing, etc., should all work
together to make this an intensely interesting area. Third,
high visibility should be maintained. The riverfront
should be a very visible, inviting place from the various
points of access or "gateways" as the more important of
these are sometimes called. Also, high visibility is
necessary for the natural surveillance that is so important
in discouraging crime. Fourth, a sense of visual order
should be maintained so that the user does not feel

confused or disoriented by a totally unstructured environ
ment. Rich diversity within an ordered framework is the
key. Fifth, a reasonable complement of amenities should be
provided. These would include well-designed lighting,
shelter, drinking fountains, benches and tables, signs and
maps, comfort stations and other such furnishings.

Current Interest. Several recent events have occurred that

indicate that this proposed program of planned incremental
change can work in this area. First, the City has just
received Federal funding to acquire some parkland on the
East Riverfront as a step toward an eventual system of
"linked riverfront parks" along the entire length of the
riverfront, a concept which enjoys wide support. Second,
the large Parke-Davis pharmaceuticals firm, which has a
major plant on the East Riverfront, has been working jointly
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with the City to improve their area and provide more open
space and riverfront access. Third, the most current plans
for a rapid transit system in Detroit now include a line
which would go through the East Riverfront area, providing
major new stimulation for housing and other development.
Fourth, there have been several serious inquiries by
private developers recently relative to converting older
industrial buildings to other uses. With support from the
City in terms of adopting policies guaranteeing
environmental protection and providing a framework plan,
incremental change to desired uses may prove to be a
development activity with risks acceptable to the private
sector.

The Presentation

The proposed plan itself, as it has evolved thus far,
would be presented as a set of overall development policy
guidelines, a description and policy recommendations for
each of several specific areas called "planning units" and
a set of 3 "possible futures" maps. The 3 possible futures
represent different land-use patterns - all desirable or
at least acceptable - that could result from carrying out
the stated planning policy recommendations under different
sets of assumptions regarding future trends and conditions.
The different possible futures are ordered such that the
first is the most likely short-term (5 years) future; the
second is longer range and represents a greater departure
from existing land use, and the third represents the
longest range, the greatest change, and the most ideal
future. The set of possible futures maps can be seen in
two ways. First, each map could be seen as a separate,
acceptable end-state resulting from policy implementation
under a certain set of conditions. Second, the maps could
be viewed as a staged process, maps 1, 2 and 3 being the
first, second, and final stages of development. There are
exceptions to this second concept of the plan. Since many
parcels are suitable for more than one future use - indeed,
this is the major reason for presenting more than one
possible future - each of the 3 possible futures maps may
show a certain parcel in 3 different permanent uses. The
staging concept applies primarily to situations where one
use gradually encroaches into another or where land with
obsolete current uses is cleared and "land-banked" or held

as interim open space for future development opportunities.

The photograph on the next page illustrates how the mapped
portion of the final plan might appear.
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PHOTOGRAPHS OF STUDY MAPS OF DETROIT'S EAST RIVERFRONT AREA

(Note: The plans for this area have not yet been finalized.
These maps are illustrative only and are reproduced here to
help the reader visualize the presentation format. The maps
as well as the views expressed in the preceding text are
solely those of the author.)
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